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2010 NMRA National Convention Dates and National Train Show Reservations:
Milwaukee, Wisconsin  • July, 11–18, 2010 • Info: • http://www.nmra75.org

Train Show Booth Reservations—Debbie Draper, HLM, Registrar • 10837 N. 34th Place, Phoenix, AZ 85028-3310 • (602) 569-9072 • natltrainshow@aol.com
2011—Sacramento, California • 2012—Grand Rapids, Michigan • 2013—Atlanta, Georgia

Executive Department
Executive Director—Vacant
If interested in this position, contact Mike Brestel

Administrative Department Manager — 
Jenny Hendricks
4121 Cromwell Rd 
Chattanooga, TN 37421-2119 
O: 423-892-2846 Fax: 423-899-4869 
e-mail: hq@hq.nmra.org

Education Department Manager — 
John M. Lowrance. MMR
8611 Norwich Dr.
San Antonio Texas 78217
(210) 822-2628
e-mail: educate@hq.nmra.org

Education Department Assistant Manager — 
Fred Bock, MMR
5923 Windhaven Dr.
San Antonio, Texas 78234-2132
(210) 653-5947 e-mail: fbock4@aol.com

Howell Day Museum Manager — 
John E. Roberts, MMR (O) 
104 Heritage Pointe 
Williamsburg, VA 23188-7894 
H: 757-345-3797 O: 757-345-3118
Fax: 757-345-6944
e-mail: museum@hq.nmra.org

Information Technology Department
Tim Klevar
13570 Grove Drive #227 
Maple Grove, MN 55331
(612) 293-8698 
itmgr@hq.nmra.org.

Kalmbach Memorial Library Manager — 
Brent Lambert
4121 Cromwell Rd, Chattanooga, TN 37421 
O: 423-894-8144 Fax: 423-899-4869 
e-mail: lib@hq.nmra.org

MAP Department (Marketing, Advertising, Promotion) 
Manager — Tom Draper, HLM, DSA, FA
10837 N 34th Place
Phoenix, AZ 85028-3310
H: (602) 953-1681 Fax (602) 953-0751 
e-mail: map@hq.nmra.org

Australasian Region—Sowerby Smith
174 Fuller Road, Chatswood, NSW 2067 Australia
H: 61 2 9411 5726 W: 61 2 9460 7600
e-mail: president@nmra.org.au

British Region—John D Spratley (aka The TOAD)
30 Lower Whitelands; RADSTOCK; BA 3.3 JW. 
England / UK. 
H:(1761) 434246 e-mail: brprez@hq.nmra.org.

Lone Star Region—Bill McPherson
4402 Vista Creek Dr. Rowlett, TX 75088-1818
H: (972) 463-9721 
e-mail: lsrprez@hq.nmra.org

Mid-Central Region—Richard A. Briggs, MMR
4397 Hidden St Grove City, OH 43123 
e-mail: mcrprez@hq.nmra.org

DEPARTMENT &
PROGRAM MANAGERS

REGION PRESIDENTS
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Meetings and Trade Show Department Manager — 
Henry Jordan, HLM (N)
3200 N. Leisure World Blvd #116
Silver Spring, MD 20906
O:(301) 598-0175 F:(301) 598-0176
e-mail: conv@hq.nmra.org

Member Services Department Manager — 
Jan Wescott 
180 W Middleton Dr 
Henderson, NV 89015 
e-mail: mbrservices@hq.nmra.org 

Nmra Communications Director
Gerry Leone, MMR
6459 Smithtown Road
Excelsior, Mn 55331
gerryleone@earthlink.net

Publications Department Manager — 
Larry DeYoung (HO, O)
54 Waterloo Rd 
Devon, PA 19333-1458 
H: 610-293-9098 Fax: 610-293-1715
e-mail: pubs@hq.nmra.org

Standards and Conformance Department
Manager—Didrik A. Voss, MMR (HO)
15226 12th Dr SE 
Mill Creek, WA 98012-3082 
O: 425-337-5222  F: 425-337-6084 
e-mail: tech-chair@hq.nmra.org 

Fund Raising Department Manager —
Vacant
If interested in this position, contact Mike Brestel

Mid-Continent Region—Paul Richardson, MMR
1703 NE 181st Street, Smithville, MO 64089
(H) 816-866-4043
e-mail: mcorprez@hq.nmra.org

Mid-Eastern Region—Roger Cason, MMR
410 Bayberry Ln, Jenner’s Pond, West Grove, PA  19390
H: (610) 345-0901 e-mail: merprez@hq.nmra.org

Midwest Region—Bill Litkenhous
2509 Windwood Dr., Bedford, IN 47421
H: (812) 275-3634 e-mail: mwrprez@hq.nmra.org

Niagara Frontier Region—Richard Roth
PO Box 309, Waterford PA 16441-0309
814-796-0133
 e-mail: nfrprez@hq.nmra.org

North Central Region—Jack Watson
31683 Hiddenbrook Drive
Chesterfield Twp., MI 48087
H: (586) 598-7407 e-mail: ncrprez@hq.nmra.org.

Northeastern Region—Kenneth May
71 Buff Cap Road, Tolland, CT 06084
H: (860) 872-3441  e-mail: nerprez@hq.nmra.org

Pacific Coast Region—Ron Plies, MMR
921 11th St., P.O. Box 950, Fortuna, CA 95540
H: (707) 725-9063  e-mail: pcrprez@hq.nmra.org

Pacific Northwest Region—Jack Hamilton, MMR
10731 Warren Rd. NW Silverdale, WA 98383
H: (360)-308-9845 e-mail: pnrprez@hq.nmra.org

Pacific Southwest Region—Ben Sevier
12793 War Horse Street, San Diego, CA 92129
H: (858) 538-9863 e-mail: psrprez@hq.nmra.org

Rocky Mountain Region—Harold S. Huber Jr. 
1405 Dana Ave., Sheridan, WY 82801-2405
H: (307) 672-8471 e-mail: rmrprez@hq.nmra.org

Southeastern Region—Bob Beaty, MMR 
741 Dividing Ridge Rd., Birmingham, AL 35244 
H: (205) 987-2385 e-mail: serprez@hq.nmra.org

Sunshine Region—Stan Seeds, MMR
14610 Highland Harbor Ct. Ft. Myers, FL 33908-
4938 (239)454-0972 
e-mail: ssrprez@hq.nmra.org

Thousand Lakes Region—Alan Saatkamp
902 Chestnut St., Harrisburg, SD 57032
(605) 767-9743
e-mail: tlrprez@hq.nmra.org
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NMRA AP Certificate Report
*Indicates first Certificate of Achievement 

November 2009
Golden Spike

Mid-Central Region
Kevin Barrett, Loveland, Ohio

Rocky Mountain Region
Douglas Lamb, Payson, Utah

Master Builder — Motive Power
Mid-Continent Region

Monte Hofmann, Chadron, Nebraska
Dave Roeder, Webster Groves, Missouri

Master Builder — Cars 
Mi-Continent Region

Frances Hale, Kansas City, Missouri

Mid-Eastern Region
Richard Dietrichson, Wilmington, North 
Carolina

Southeastern Region
Peter Youngblood, Kennesaw, Georgia

Master Builder — Structures
Mid-Continent Region

Brad Morneau, Overland Park, Kansas

North Central Region
Joel Goldberg, West Bloomfield, Michigan

Pacific Northwest Region
Roger Walker, Calgary, AB

Rocky Mountain Region
Mark Evans, Riverton, Utah

Master Builder — Scenery
Niagara Frontier Region

Raymond Howard, Geneva, New York

Pacific Northwest Region
Roger Walker, Calgary, AB

ACHIEVEMENT PROGRAM

Headquarters

Address change?
Back Issues or Replacement 

issues of Scale Rails?

Members needing to make address 
changes, request back issues, or re-

placement issues of Scale Rails should con-
tact the staff at the national headquarters in 
Chattanooga, Tennessee, at (423) 892-2846 
or by email at nmrahq@aol.com.

PRESS RELEASE:
CSRM/NMRA

November 12, 2009

After five years of research, plan-
ning, and exploration, the National 

Model Railroad Association (NMRA) 
and California State Parks have signed a 
Memorandum of Understanding paving the 
way for development of a model railroad-
ing exhibit at the California State Railroad 
Museum (CSRM). This MOU anticipates 
a 3,500 square foot model railroading ex-
hibit to be designed and constructed by the 
NMRA in CSRM’s Roundhouse Gallery, 
adjacent to the widely acclaimed “Small 
Wonders: The Magic of Toy Trains” exhibit 
which debuted in 2004. 

With a working title of “The Magic of 
Scale Model Railroading,” the proposed new 
exhibit will complement the subject matter 
already covered in CSRM’s “Small Wonders” 
toy train exhibit. It will trace the fascinating 
hobby of scale model railroading from the 
early 19th century—when American rail-
roads were just getting started—to the pres-
ent. Spectacular and inspiring examples of 
vintage models created in machine shops will 
be included, contrasted with today’s highest 
quality models and layouts to illustrate the 
constantly changing nature of this fascinat-
ing hobby and pastime. This new exhibit is 
expected to generate additional guest interest 
and increased visitation for the Museum.

The California State Railroad Museum, 
located at Old Sacramento State Historic 
Park, is an internationally known attrac-
tion operated by California State Parks 
with assistance from the nonprofit CSRM 
Foundation. Open daily, the Museum is 
widely regarded as the most popular of its 
kind in North America, attracting some 
600,000 visitors annually. In addition to a 
changing array of exhibits and special events 
scheduled throughout the year, the Museum 
also operates steam-powered excursion trains 
every weekend April-September.

“The California State Railroad 
Museum is thrilled to partner with the 
National Model Railroad Association on 
this new initiative,” said Museum Director 
Paul Hammond. “We see this as a natural 
complement to the Museum’s permanent 
exhibit Small Wonders: The Magic of Toy 
Trains, which has proven to be very popu-
lar not only with collectors but also with 
families of all ages. We’re also delighted to 
partner with the National Model Railroad 
Association in bringing the heritage and 
delight of scale model railroading to life for 
our many guests.”

The National Model Railroad 
Association is one of the largest model rail-
road organizations in the world. Organized 
in Milwaukee in 1935, the NMRA has 
20,000 members worldwide and has been 
instrumental in setting industry standards to 
ensure interchangeability of model railroad 
products, as well as fostering knowledge and 
teaching its members how to improve their 
skills as model railroaders. The model rail-
roading hobby continues to be one of the 
most popular in the United States, with an 
estimated 250,000 active participants. 

“We at the NMRA see this as a fantas-
tic opportunity to tell the interesting story 
of scale model railroading in a world class 
railroad museum”, said NMRA President 
Mike Brestel, President of the NMRA. “This 
is a wonderful opportunity for the general 
public to discover not only the history, but 
the exciting possibilities of this fascinating 
hobby. Given that no comprehensive mu-
seum dedicated to the story of scale model 
railroading currently exists, the NMRA 
is very excited to be partnering with the 
California State Railroad Museum to bring 
this concept to life.”

 The proposed exhibit is expected to 
cost between $500,000 and $750,000 to de-
velop, with the Howell Day Museum of the 
NMRA soliciting contributions to provide 
the necessary funding. In addition to pursu-
ing development of this new scale model rail-
roading exhibit, the parties have additionally 
agreed to explore possible relocation of the 
NMRA’s library collection, currently housed 
in Chattanooga, Tennessee, to Sacramento. 
The collection would be administered by the 
staff of the California State Railroad Museum 
Library, also located at Old Sacramento State 
Historic Park. Open Tuesday-Saturday from 
1 p.m. to 5 p.m., the CSRM Library is North 
America’s largest railroad-specific research 
and reference library. 

For more information about the 
California State Railroad Museum, visit 

www.californiastaterailroadmuseum.org 
<http://www.californiastaterailroadmuse-
um.org/> . For more information about the 
National Model Railroad Association, visit 
www.nmra.org <http://www.nmra.org/> 

For more information, contact-
Tom Draper, National Model Railroad 
Association Phone: 602-953-1681, Cell: 
602-350-9337, E-mail: tcdraider@aol.com. 
or Traci Rockefeller Cusack, California 
State Railroad Museum, Cell: (916) 213-
4373.
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Southeastern Region
Charlie Crawford, Marietta, Georgia

Master Builder — Prototype 
Models

Southeastern Region
Glen Hall, Pensacola, Florida

Model Railroad Engineer — 
Civil

Niagara Frontier Region
Graham MacDonald, Baden, ON

Pacific Northwest Region
Roger Walker, Calgary, AB

Southeastern Region
Charles Millar, Buford, Georgia
Peter Youngblood, Kennesaw, Georgia

Model Railroad Engineer — 
Electrical

Mid-Central Region
Jim Rollwage, Wilmington, Ohio

Mid-Eastern Region
Murray White, Owings, Maryland

Pacific Northwest Region
Roger Walker, Calgary, AB

Southeastern Region
Glen Hall, Pensacola, Florida
Charles Millar, Buford, Georgia

Chief Dispatcher
Mid-Central Region

William Connell, Columbus, Ohio

Mid-Eastern Region
Robert Rousseau, Holly Springs, North 
Carolina
Mathew Thompson, Gainesville, Virginia

Association Official
Midwest Region

Marvin Preussler, Sheboygan, Wisconsin
Randy Williamson, Larson, Wisconsin

Northeastern Region
Michael Evans, Morrisonville, New York

Association Volunteer
Mid-Continent Region

Jack Ferris, Overland Park, Kansas

Mid-Central Region
Keith Corman, Cincinnati, Ohio

Mid-Eastern Region
Jack Haynes, Charlotte, North Carolina

Rocky Mountain Region
Martin Pirnat, Durango, Colorado

Southeastern Region
Cornelius Sherman, Germantown, 
Tennessee

Sunshine Region
Peter Gross, N. Fort Myers, Florida

Model Railroad Author
Mid-Continent Region

Jack Ferris, Overland Park, Kansas
Peter Korsching, Nevada, Iowa

Mid-Eastern Region
Karl Bond, Sykesville, Maryland

2010 Convention Car

Midwest Region
Thomas Cain, Indianapolis, Indiana

North Central Region
Joel Goldberg, West Bloomfield, Michigan

Northeastern Region
Jeff Hanke, Cheshire, Connecticut 

Sunshine Region
Peter Gross, N. Fort Myers, Florida

MMR GROUP: All MMRs are invited to 
work with other MMRs by contacting Rick 
Shoup, MMR, at ricshoup@verizon.net.	

If you have questions about the AP program or 
requirements, start with your local or Region 
AP manager. If you still have questions, con-
tact Frank Koch at fjkoch@hotmail.com. If 
you prefer to write, contact Frank at 4769 
Silverwood Dr., Batavia, OH 45103.

NMRA 2010 Convention Car
The car is an Athearn 40-foot steel sided reefer. It is Ready-to-Run, with metal wheelsets 

and McHenry type couplers. Cost will be $21 plus postage. No tax unless you live 
in Tennessee. Only 300 cars have been ordered. Orders can be placed by writing, calling 
or e-mailing National Headquarters in Chattanooga. 4121 Cromwell Rd.,  Chattanooga, 
TN 37421-2119 (423) 892-2846 e-mail: hq@hq.nmra.org
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W. Gene Swanson Earns MMR #412

I was born in Tacoma, Washington, in 
1939. I was a kid who loved trains but 

was not fortunate enough to have my own 

MMR EARNED

MMR EARNED

Frances Hale earns MMR #431

I ’d like to say that I had a grand plan for 
achieving Master Model Railroader, but 

the truth is that I had no expectation of ever 
earning it. 

I received my first Achievement 
Certificates in 1985 courtesy of Ron 
Williams, the very enthusiastic Achievement 
Program Director in the Mid-Continent 
Region. Ron was determined to make MCoR 
shine, so he spent a lot of time writing up 
the paperwork for various region members 
who had completed the requirements but 
not done the paperwork. I was one of many 
beneficiaries of his work.

My first three Certificates were Volunteer 
(1985 — in charge of the Transportation 
Room for the 1984 NMRA National 
Convention in Kansas City), Author (1985 
— two years as editor and writer for Caboose 
Kibitzer, MCoR’s magazine), and Official 
(1989 — three years as Director in Omaha, 
Nebraska), and I didn’t write up the paper-
work on any of them.

 At some point, I did manage to look up 
the MMR requirements and my immediate 
thought was that it was an impossible task 
given my situation at the time. I lived in a 
one-bedroom apartment and had only a 2 
x6-foot HO module to work with.

Over the intervening years, many 
changes have facilitated my ability to actually 
achieve MMR. I married a model railroader, 
Miles Hale, who is also an MMR. Almost 
from the beginning, Miles began lighting 
the fire under me that I could and should 
complete the program. It’s also helped that 
we’ve lived in houses where layouts were pos-

sible and that we have gone into the business 
of building layouts professionally.

But still I was reluctant — did I really 
have all the skills necessary? In the summer of 
2008 we were completing an N-scale layout 
when Miles suggested that it had enough 
square footage to qualify for the Scenery 
Certificate if I did all the scenery. I had to 
take the challenge, and I quickly found that it 
was fun to plan and execute the entire scenery 
project.

At that point, I was more than half way 
to the goal — four Certificates received and 
only three to go. Suddenly, everything looked 
possible, and I finally was inspired to finish 
my MMR.

Another client layout in the fall and win-
ter of 2008–2009 afforded the opportunity 
to work on Civil Engineering and Electrical 
Engineering. These weren’t easy for me, but 
with Miles’ patient advice, I managed to com-
plete both of them.

That left only Motive Power or Cars to 
be completed. I chose to build cars. That first 
car I built from scratch was one of the hard-
est things I’ve ever done! But the next one 
wasn’t nearly so bad and by the third, I felt 
like an expert. Even the passenger car wasn’t 
any big problem.

I’ve learned a lot along the way. The most 
important thing I’ve learned is that it’s good 
to take all the advice people offer. But you 
then have to sort through all that advice to 
find what works best for you. For example, 
Miles’ hands are both larger and stronger 
than mine, so tools he uses easily don’t always 
work for me. I’ve had to search out smaller 

nippers, Dremels, saws, and so forth that 
give me more control than using his tools. 
Also, everybody sees things in different ways. 
Sometimes explanations that make perfect 
sense to him make no sense to me at all. It’s 
just a different way of looking at the world 
and modeling.

Along the way, I got a lot of assistance 
and encouragement in the MMR program. 
I’d particularly like to thank Ron Williams of 
Springfield, Missouri, for starting me on the 
track. Former MCoR Achievement Program 
Chairman Pat Harriman has constantly 
nudged me in the right direction with his 
incessant but friendly demands about what 
I was doing. Current MCoR AP chairman 
Marty Vaughn and NMRA AP chairman 
Paul Richardson have also encouraged me 
and assisted with paperwork as needed. And 
then there’s Miles: He’s always there with 
advice, assistance, and love.

Overall, I would recommend the Master 
Model Railroader program to any NMRA 
member. It’s a good way to learn new skills 
and test those skills with your peers in rail-
roading. The four categories of the MMR 
program force you to get involved with mul-
tiple aspects of railroading and give you a 
broad base of knowledge in the hobby. And 
in the end, the program gives you confidence 
in your own abilities and expertise in the 
hobby of model railroading.

Fran has earned the following certificates: 
Master Builder — Cars, Master Builder — 
Scenery, Model Railroad Engineer — Civil, 
Model Railroad Engineer — Electrical, Model 
Railroad Author, Association Official, and 
Association Volunteer.
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tice glazier and then worked as a journeyman 
glazier for 38 years. I married my wife, Jerry, 
in 1959 and got busy with married life. We 
started raising our children, Michelle, Craig, 
and Lynnette, in the 1960s. I also spent my 
time remodeling my home, coaching baseball 
and football for more than 20 years, and do-
ing all the other things you do over the years 
as time marches on. I didn’t have the time 
or the money for model railroading during 
those busy times.

Construction on my 11x11-foot mod-
el railroad began about 20 years ago. It is a 
freelance layout dedicated to the Old West 
during the 1880s because I have always 
been attracted to that time and its history. 
All structures, with the exception of one, are 
made of wood and many are scratchbuilt. I 
also like the challenge of this time period as 
it is not an easy task to find all the supplies 
that one needs to complete this type of lay-
out. I was very fortunate to have my layout 
featured with pictures and a full page article 
in our local newspaper, The News Tribune, 
this year.

Now retired, I am currently the host 
of the Tacoma Model Railroad’s monthly 
clinics that are sponsored by the National 
Model Railroad Association’s 4th Division. 
I am also a member of the Puget Sound 

Model Railroad Engineers that is building 
a world class, museum-quality layout in 
The Washington State History Museum in 
Tacoma, Washington. This is an approxi-
mately 25x90-foot prototypical layout in 
its own room replicating a 90-mile area in 
the 1950s from Puget Sound to Stampede 
Pass. Several of my award-winning structures 
are featured on this layout. This layout has 
been featured in Railmodel Journal, Model 
Railroader, Trackside Photos, PBS Tracks 
Ahead, and other media.

In addition to my model railroading, 
I have always enjoyed attending the local 
school’s sporting events in and around the 
Tacoma area, attending live musical per-
formances, and I am also a member of the 
Tacoma Banjo Band Club, a non-profit 
organization that performs about 14 play-
outs per month. And, of course, spending 
time with and enjoying my grandchildren, 
Amanda, Alyson, Anna, and Griffin is a top 
priority.

Gene has earned the following cer-
tificates: Master Builder — Cars, Master 
Builder — Structures, Master Builder 
— Scenery, Master Builder — Prototype 
Models, Model Railroad Engineer — Civil, 
Model Railroad Engineer — Electrical, and 
Association Volunteer.

model train set. I was very lucky though 
to have a buddy who shared his American 
Flyer set with me. We set it up at his house 
on the upstairs landing and made tunnels 
out of books. We played with and watched 
that train run for hours and hours. When 
we were through, we had to box it up and 
put it away until another day of working 
on the railroad.

At an early age, I rode my bike to the 
Northern Pacific car shops in south Tacoma, 
Washington, and to the roundhouse near 
downtown Tacoma to see the trains and talk 
to anyone who would listen. I also rode my 
bike to Union Station in downtown Tacoma, 
where I spent many happy hours. There was 
an HO layout there on the mezzanine above 
the main floor that I loved to watch. My first 
HO car was a Hart’s gondola that I carried 
around in my coat pocket everywhere I went. 
Sometimes the modelers who operated the 
layout at Union Station would run my car on 
one of their trains. What a great feeling that 
was! I also visited the engineers and firemen 
out on the ready tracks behind the coach yard 
at the station. A few times I even got to ride 
in the cab of a Consolidated or Mikado on 
a local day run out and back.

Shortly after graduating from high 
school in 1957, I went to work as an appren-


